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This study examines the tendency to (dis)favor polycatergoriality and ambiguity, and the 
conditions that allow or block it (see Mithun 2010, Vapnarsky &Veneziano, forthcoming). I 
examine differences between two closely related languages, Palestinian Arabic (PA) and 
Hebrew. The former tends to avoid polycatergoriality, while the latter largely allows it. In 
addition, even in Hebrew, polycatergoriality is not completely productive. I argue that this is 
dictated by the component of the grammar where words are formed, the lexicon and the syntax. 
Specifically, I claim that the morphological mechanism aims at creating a distinction between 
categories only when both are stored in the lexicon. 
 

Semitic morphology relies highly on non-concatenative morphology, where words are 
formed in patterns (Berman 1978, Bolozky 1978, Bat-El 1994, 2011, Benmamoun 2003, Doron 
2003, Ussishkin 1999, 2005). PA and Hebrew participle patterns have a special status with 
regard to the lexical categories that they host (Berman 1978, 2017, Doron 2000, 2013, Bat-El 
2008): present tense verbs, nouns and adjectives. The Hebrew participle pattern maCCiC, for 
example consist of ambiguous forms that function as verbs and nouns (madrix 'is guiding/a 
guide') or verbs and adjectives (maksim 'is charming/charming').1The study is based on 
collection of participle forms from two dictionaries: The Olive Tree dictionary (Elihay 2005) 
for PA and the Hebrew Sapphire dictionary (Avenyon 1997) for Hebrew.  

 
While the option for such ambiguity exits both in Hebrew and in PA, only Hebrew 

demonstrates a tendency to employ it productively. Morphological variation in Hebrew derived 
nominals provides evidence for it. Instrument nouns (INs) and agent nouns (ANs) tend to 
receive additional forms in participle patterns, making them identical to verbs. For example, 
masnen 'a filter' is formed in the maCCeC, pattern, which is used only for noun formation. 
However, is has a doublet in the meCaCeC  participle pattern  (mesanen), which also denotes 
the present form of the verb sinen 'filtered'. While masnen denotes an IN and mesanen denotes 
both a verb and an IN, mesanen is used more productively, similarly to other such ambiguous 
forms that denote both verbs and INs/ANs. Not all INs and ANs undergo such variation, but 
when they do, the change is always into participle patterns. The change is motivated by 
semantic and morphological transparency between derived nominals and verbs, based on 
systematic guidelines, as discussed in previous studies (Author 2015, 2017). The main issue 
here is that Hebrew, which is far less polycategorial than languages like English (Berman 2017), 
tends to tolerate polycatergoriality and trigger its formation. 

 
Palestinian Arabic (PA), in contrast, largely avoids polycategoriality.  Participle patterns that 
can denotes verbs, adjectives and nouns are rarely ambiguous. The form ka:teb, for example, 
denotes both 'a writer' and 'is writing', the present form of the verb katab 'wrote'.  However, 
such cases are rather rare. Unlike Hebrew, PA INs/ANs tend to retain their exclusive nominal 
patterns and do not have doublets in participle patterns. For example, the verb dahan 'painted' 
has a derived nominal dahha:n 'a painter' in the CaCCa:C nominal pattern, and the participle 
da:hen only denotes 'is painting'.  Moreover, when ANs or INs are formed in participle patterns, 
these forms are used exclusively as nouns and the verbal meaning is blocked. For example, the 
verb ħaras 'guarded', has a derived AN in the participle pattern Ca:CeC (ħa:res 'a guard'), which 

                                                 
1 Participle forms are used for other tenses as well, but this is irrelevant for the purposes of this study. I address 
only lexical category distinctions. 



cannot mean 'is guarding'. This meaning is expressed via the imperfective pattern (byuħrus 'is 
guarding'). 
 
In addition to the differences between PA and Hebrew, the current study shows that even 
languages that tend to allow polycategoriality like Hebrew, tend to restrict it based on 
systematic guidelines.  When Hebrew allows polycatergoriality, it is mostly when at least one 
of the forms is not stored/derived in the lexicon, but is derived in the syntax. In ANs/INs doublet 
formation, only the nouns are assumed to be stored in the lexicon, while the present tense verbs 
are inflected forms of the base past forms. Assuming that inflected forms are mostly derived in 
the syntax (Aronoff 1976, Anderson 1982, 1992, Scalise 1984, Perlmutter 1988 among others), 
the two meanings of the ambiguous form are represented in different components of the 
grammar. This is also evidenced in the fact that there are hardly any cases of participle forms 
that denote both nouns and adjectives, but are mostly used for inflected verbs and another 
category. This is because such nouns and adjectives are not inflected forms, but are assumed to 
be stored entries in the lexicon. Past forms of verbs are also assumed to be stored in the lexicon 
as basic entries. Indeed, there are only rare cases where past forms of verbs are identical to 
nouns or adjectives (e.g. iver 'blind/made X blind').  
 
It follows that the grammar tends to either avoid polycatergoriality and ambiguity, as much as 
possible (PA), or tend to allow it, as long as only one form is stored in the lexicon (Hebrew). It 
should be noted that this reflects strong tendencies rather than clear-cut dichotomies. The talk 
will highlight the typological differences between PA and Hebrew with respect to (dis)allowing 
polycatergoriality. Such a distinction could lead to some hierarchy of the degree to which 
languages tolerate polycatergoriality, which can be further examined cross-linguistically. 
 
 
 


